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Minutes of AGM held at Moulton College  

12 September 2009  
 

1. Those present ï Val Harvey, Chris Mancini, Amanda J Kirikmaa, Ajax Cone, Sara Eldrett, Hazel Rey-
nolds, Mandy Ireland, Janice Arthur, Jude McDermott, Sam Williams, Carol Aldridge, Deborah Coles, 
Penny Laverick, Margaret Hood, Stuart Fisher, Ros Fisher, Catherine Parmenter, Dave Marter, Sue Line, 
Chris Titley, Jayne Harvey, Midge Walster, Sandra Fraser, Ju Gosling, Carol Beaman, Michelle Evans 

2. Apologies ï none received 
3. Minutes of 2008 AGM ï No minutes could be found, assumed lost in transit between old and new offices. 

To avoid any future mishaps Sandra provided a dedicated book for the minutes to be written in and typed 
up from. 

4. Chairpersonôs report ï See attached.  Read out by Angela Woodhouse, proposed by Chris Titley, sec-
onded by Sue Line 

5. Treasurers report ï See attached. Read out by Angela Woodhouse, for Caroline Lewis. Proposed by 
Chris Titley, seconded by Sue Line 

6. Val Harvey asked if expenses could be paid by BACS. Caroline said she would consider this. Michelle 
Evans congratulated the committee on their efforts. 
Ju would like to take a collecting tin, Midge Walster would deal with this. 
Sue Line suggested that we allow some form of membership to ófriendsô of Dog AID who would like to 
support the charity and make regular contributions. Caroline said that she is reluctant to do this as she 
thought this would mean giving out our bank details, however, she would enquire with the bank to see if 
we could set up a separate account for this purpose. 

7. Angela Woodhouse stood down as Chairperson.  Sandra Fraser proposed for Chair by Val Harvey, sec-
onded by Janice Arthur, carried unanimously. 

8. Jayne Harvey proposed for Secretary by Mandy Ireland, seconded by Dave Marter, carried unanimously. 
9. Caroline Lewis proposed as Treasurer by Jude McDermott, seconded by Michelle Evans, carried unani-

mously. 
10. 2 new committee member proposals ï Deborah Coles and David Marter, and Angela Woodhouse to re-

main on committee.  Deborah Coles proposed by Sue Line, seconded by Sara Eldrett.  Dave Marter pro-
posed and seconded by same.  All three were voted onto the committee unanimously. 

11. An address was given by the new Chair, giving grateful thanks to Angela Woodhouse for her services as 
previous Chair.  Sandra Fraser (Chair) outlined her ñNew Visionò for DogAID 

12. AOB ï Ju Gosling bought our attention to the NCVO (National Council for Voluntary Organisations) who 
have suggested that small charities with less than a given amount of income per year no longer need to 
hold AGMôs, and suggested we review whether the AGM is necessary. Also N.C.V.O.(National Council for 
Voluntary Organisations)  has free membership for charities, which needs to be investigated 

13. Centralising assessments. Consideration had been given to centralising assessments for levels 2 and 3, 
particularly in the light of only one person being available to travel any distance. Centralising assess-
ments would mean that more clients could be assessed with less waiting time. Funding for overnight 
stays will be available.  Discussion took place on the pros and cons of this suggestion with various views 
from clients. Central assessments would be held more regularly. Ju Gosling suggested trainers travel to 
clients.  Sue Line suggested we continue to offer both options, this was agreed. Travelling expenses for 
trainer to go to client to re-certificate. A short discussion took place over the concern about expenses for 
some clients re-certification. It was agreed that a ceiling needs to be decided upon. A suggestion was 
made that there could be a set amount for re-certification irrespective of where the client lived so that all 
clients knew how much they would be contributing annually.  
Sue Line proposed central assessments unless personal difficulties impose a need for trainer to travel to 
client.  Seconded by Michelle Evans (carried by vote). Samantha Williams proposed flat rate cost/
donation/fee for assessment and re-certification ï seconded by Sue Line and agreed by all.  Figure to be 
decided by committee. 
 
The meeting closed at 5.14pm 
 
Dog A.I.D. Committee. 
Sandra Fraser   Chairperson. 
Jayne Harvey    Secretary. 
Caroline Lewis  Treasurer. 
Angela Woodhouse. 
David Marter.     
Deborah Coles. 

                  Welcome to two new committee members. 

             David Marter, (see page 16.) and Deborah Coles. 

Deborah  lives in Northamptonshire with her husband and two teenage 

daughters. She has owned Labradors for many years and currently has 

two. She has run her own dog training club for 5 years and is currently 

studying for a degree in Canine Behaviour and Training. She says she is-

looking  forward to helping raise the profile of Dog A.I.D. by becoming a 

committee member. 
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Page 3 girl Becca 
My Little Angel.  

I've had this breed (Australian Shepherd Dog) for 

about 15 years, but Becca is by far the most clever one 

Iôve ever had or even seen.  I call her my little angel 

because she just knows what I need or want her to do 

and started bringing me things when she was only 10 

weeks old. Who would have known I would need her 

to be my assistance dog? 

                                                   

                            Spring Workshop April 9th 10th & 11th  2010. 
                      

             Avon Business & Leisure Centre, Avon Rd, Cannock, Staffs.  WS11  1LH. 

 

Friday 9th Trainers only, 

The programme will contain disability awareness and professional development. 

 

 

       MANY  HAPPY óRETURNSô! 

 

 

                                 Saturday 10th & Sunday 11th  Clients and Trainers. 

 

The work will be based around recalls and retrieves, plus other exercises. 

As always we welcome suggestions from both clients and trainers for any behaviour they 

wish to cover. 

 

                               Further details will be available early in the New Year . 

                                       To reserve a place contact Sandra Fraser                                                                             

 

                           phone 01743 891314           e-mail clanfraser33@hotmail.com   

 

 When training her to pick up my cane, because she 

didnôt like it, we wrapped a tea towel around it and 

had her bringing different items. When we said, bring 

the tea towel, she unwrapped it from around the cane 

and brought it! Needless to say, training was over for 

the day! She never ceases to amaze us with what she 

does...tell her once and that's it....my little angel! 

           Nina Burgess 

          We hope you will support Dog A.I.D. by selling  the raffle tickets enclosed. 

                    Stubs and unsold tickets need to be returned by November 1st. 
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Dog A.I.D.  A.G.M. September 2009  
Chairpersonôs Report  

Welcome everybody to our 2009 AGM and Workshop. Every time I write this Report I begin by saying that 
we have had a year of change and development. 
However, this year has truly been a rollercoaster of change and development. 

Changes.  

It began in September 2008 when Dolores Palmer resigned as General Manager, which meant that a large 
part of the work that she had been doing for so long was shared out between the rest of the Committee. 
From then until the end of the year was truly a steep learning curve and a lot of hard work. Sandra Fraser 
was in charge of trainers and general matters, Jayne Harvey took over organising and reviewing paperwork 
and procedures, I the client lists and matching them to trainers where possible and then taking them through 
to becoming proper DogAID clients. Caroline Lewis took total charge of all the finances: cheque books, bank 
account, and expenses claims. 
In January 2009 Dolores then resigned as a member of DogAID and now the Committee were on their own. 
However, we pulled together and as a team we have now got DogAID on track to continue our work.  

Committee.  

We thank Penny Laverick who joined our Committee last year. She was a very welcome addition, but we lost 
her as she moved to Suffolk. But fortunately she is still with us as a trainer.  
We are still in need of more Committee members: this is particularly urgent now as we are expanding rap-
idly. 

Accreditation.  

The big issue for us was of course our AD (UK) Accreditation which we have been working towards for some 
time. This was our priority at the beginning of 2009. Fortunately Jayne Harvey is superb at paperwork and 
with Sandraôs help, turned out an immaculate file to be sent to the HQ prior to our Assessment. This was 
combined with our Spring Workshop on April 21/22. We thank all those members of Dog A.I.D who attended, 
both trainers and clients: we needed a good number of clients at different levels to show the assessors the 
range of our work as the way we do things is so different to all the other Assistance groups. Particular thanks 
to Brian Holland and his Assistance dog Harvey, who came up from Sussex to help us out at short notice. 
We were told unofficially on the day that we had made it, but the official confirmation came through in July. 
However, we are now members of AD(UK) with all that entails, and can use their logo.  

Fundraising.  

As always this is an ongoing issue for us. Fortunately we do have people who fundraise for us and those who 
make donations and we are truly grateful for all they do.  
 However, we have taken a huge step forward as at last we have a Fundraising Committee which has already 
had several meetings.  David Marter, Sue Line, Chris Titley, Helen Tindill and Alan and Erica Bennett are the 
members. We welcome them warmly as this is an area which needs concentrating on and we as the current 
Committee just do not have the time to do this as well as everything else.  
We also have, of course, the South East Fundraising Committee headed by the invaluable Midge Walster who 
continue to help keep Dog A.I.D. going through their efforts. Very many thanks are due to all of you.  
I must mention the wonderful Variety Show held in Hailsham in June this year, organised by Mo Aegerter and 
her husband Chris. An awful lot of work went into this event, and we also thank Richard Curtis who appeared 
for nothing to help Dog A.I.D.  
Details of other various activities and the moneys raised are covered in our Newsletter. 
 
On July 18th we attended the Guide Dogs Gala Day at the National Agricultural Centre. We had a stall, which 
attracted a fair amount of attention, and several of our members with dogs at different levels came along to 
lend their support for which we thank them: Mandy Ireland with her newly qualified Assistance Dog Wolfie, 
Karen Davies with her Assistance Dog Sandy, and Lisa Lawton with Katie, newer clients: Sue Line with Sandy
-again- Jane Brittain with Tiger, Rosie Pocock with Oscar, all flew the flag for Dog A.I.D.  Hopefully next year 
we will have that bit more experience and will have even more members to show the public what we do.  
 
We have also started selling various items with our logo on. We began last year with the Calendars which 
went well, then moved onto bandannas, pens, lanyards and bags. Thanks are again due to Caroline for her 
work in this area, and her wonderful father whose practical help has been invaluable to us.  
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Website.  

A new Website has been needed for some time now, but finding someone with the time and expertise to 
take on this task, has been a stumbling block as finances are so limited. 
Caroline Lewis volunteered to re-design the old one and it is still  work in progress, but at least we have 
taken a step forward.  
Again, thanks to Caroline for stepping in as IT expertise is rather lacking at the moment in the rest of the 
Committee. 
As we gain more clients and trainers, and more publicity, an eye catching and informative website becomes 
more important as it is often the first port of call for the general public.  

Membership.  

As at the time of writing we have:  16 clients going through the application process.  
                                                  20 probationers. 
                                                    8 at Level 1,  4 at Level 2, 19 Assistance Dogs. 
                                                    A total of 68 clients.  
We have 42  trainers, however not all have clients.We also have 35 waiting clients who do not have a trainer.  

                     HELP SHAPE THE FUTURE OF DOG AID   Sandra Fraser 
A great big thank you to Angela for steering the charity through the last year in par-
ticular and for the many years previously.  
My task is to now move Dog AID forward. I want to be more inclusive in all areas; 
with the committee, with the fundraising and with the work that Dog AID does.  
Do you have a vision of where you would like to see Dog Aid in the next 5 ï 10 years? 
If so I would like to hear it.  

I would like to see DA become as effective as our peers at ADUK. 
Keeping true to our mission, to help people train their own dogs, but maybe provide an alternative 
to training at home, which we will always do, but maybe have a central training facility in order to 
offer help to more people and encompass more challenging disabilities such as autism. 
Dog AID needs help in many areas in order to function more efficiently. By the end of next year we 
are looking to recruit an office administrator with good IT skills, something that the existing commit-
tee members lack and therefore struggle to ókeep up appearancesô. 
Our trainers deserve some investment in their professional development. If we can offer a few 
trainers specific areas of development, such as training with hearing dogs or courses in training 
dogs for children with autism, they will then be able to roll out that knowledge to other trainers 
through our workshops, helping more trainers become even more effective.  
In order to do all this we need to make 2010 the best fundraising year so far! We have already 
started as we now have a fundraising committee who are extremely enthusiastic, the skills and ex-
perience they bring are varied and I have no doubt that they will do us proud; but every little 
helpsô! (According to Tesco) so, Dog AID asks each individual client and trainer to take part with 
fundraising events where ever possible. 
The committee will continue to work together especially with 2 new members, however there are 2 
areas that we could outsource to either trainers and or clients, they are Public Relations and Public-
ity and Access coordinating. Neither of these areas are covered by anyone. ADUK have sub commit-
tees for both PR and Access and at present Iôm the only person going to the meeting, for me itôs too 
many óballs in the airô, I have a job to keep abreast of things. There needs to be people who are 
willing to take on these roles and become involved and keep the rest of us informed. So if anyone is 
interested please see me after the meeting or contact me by phone or email.  
Iôm excited by the challenge thatôs before me but confident that I will be supported by a great team. 
  

 
 
 
 

 
 
Sadly Angela has decided to step down from her position as Chairperson. She has held this 

since Dog A.I.D. began and feels it is time to pass the pen to another.  
So at this point in the proceedings Angela was thanked and given a small gift for all her hard work and com-
mitment to Dog Aid over the years. However we are not about to let her go and she will still be an active 
member of the team and continue to act for and train for Dog AID.  
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                                          A Visit to Canine Partners  Midge Walster  

On 24th August Sandra Fraser, Midge Walster and Keith and Carol Warwick met at Canine Partners 
Training facility in West Sussex. We were given a warm welcome from Becca and Wendy who took 
us into the main building for coffee and an informal chat about the work both Dog A.I.D. and Ca-
nine Partners do. We discussed the differences and the similarities of the two charities and found 
we were on very common ground.  
However the obvious difference was the enviable venue Canine Partners operated from and we be-
gan a tour of the buildings. Becca made us aware of their early beginnings, working from a cold dim 
barn 6yrs previously, gradually getting the funding to build and improve the existing barns and 
sheds, turning them into the new purpose built training hall, admin block, kitchen/dining area and 
the latest addition 6 excellently designed rooms for clients accommodation. 
I could go on infinitum about the committee/education room with its state of the art touch screen, 
the kitchen area with adjustable sink (at the press of a button the sink goes up and down for work-
ing at different heights) the admin block with a mixture of paid and voluntary staff  (own dogs un-
der desks) to do all the administrative  work .  
                                                       
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  
 
 
 
 
  
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

                                        
t 

We are now officially members of Assistance Dogs International and Assistance Dogs 
UK and have the acceptance paper work in place. In the meantime Sandra has been 
attending the ADUK Committee meetings with agenda subjects such as access, public 
awareness and regulating of various procedures. 
We have also been invited to our peers establishments to exchange ideas, share 
problems and training techniques. 

The training hall, which we could view from a gallery above, was in full 
use with around 15 dogs at any one time either laying quietly or being 
taken to the various areas where work situations had been set up eg 
washing machine, credit card dispenser, shelves with shopping items 

The trainers were in wheelchairs in and around the extensive grounds 
practising lead walking, using doors, with tuggyôs on, for the dogs to prac-
tice opening and closing doors and a lift to learn óup switchô  and to enter 
and exit safely. 

We also visited the clean and spacious kennels where the dogs slept or were put when down time 
was needed.  
At lunch time we were taken to a picnic area where the staff and management could relax with their 
lunch and inevitably talk about the days experiences.  
I must just mention the volunteer gardener who keeps the grounds looking neat and welcoming 
with colourful pots around the grounds and in front of the client accommodation. Proof, if proof 
were needed that we rely heavily on people who give their time freely as volunteers.  
We were impressed by the progress that CP have made in the last few years and while the proce-
dure is different the aims are the same. We were very encouraged and excited about the future  
development of Dog AID. 
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                                                Visit to Support Dogs  Deborah Coles  
 

Sandra Fraser, Angela Woodhouse and I enjoyed a dayôs visit at Support Dogs in Sheffield on 
Wednesday 15th July.   

Rita Howson (Director of Operations) was our host for the day, and after a very warm welcome took 
us on a tour around the facilities within the building. She also gave us a general overview of the 
work that is carried out by the organization including further details regarding the Seizure Alert de-
partment in the absence of their trainer.  She then arranged for us to meet with trainers from the 
Disability, Autism and Dog Supply Teams (together with their dogs) who explained more about the 
work within their departments. We were also treated to some practical demonstrations one of which 
was to teach the dog to move in front and block the clients way thus preventing them  from step-
ping into the road. We later met with Angela Gregory, the Fundraising and Marketing Manager who 
was equally friendly and helpful.    

We were provided with an excellent buffet lunch and during the afternoon met with some visiting 
clients and their dogs. Throughout the day we were made to feel most welcome and were encour-
aged to ask as many questions as we wished. Rita extended a very kind invitation to me to spend 
some time shadowing two of their trainers in the Disability Assistance Team and I am hoping to 
take up the offer in November.  

     Stoneleigh Country Fare and Paws and Music August 29th,30th,31st.  
     Dog A,I,D. was the receiver of some good publicity and money at this prestigious dog event.  
 
Mo Aegerter with her dog Breeze won the óMy Dogôs Got Talentô sponsored by the Royal Canin dog 
food company.  It was a spur of the moment thing with nothing special prepared and none of her 
own music. She was asked ófast, medium or slow ?ô (music) - - - played safe with medium and in 
Moôs intrepid style entered the ring and ówent with the flow.ô Breeze performed brilliantly and to 
their surprise and pleasure they were called back at the end of the day to be told they had achieved 
first place.  Well done Mo and Breeze, what great ambassadors for Dog A.I.D. 

 

 
 

                                     

It was good to chat to an old friend, Gus Dermody of One Man and 

His Dog  fame, Gus demoed with his runner ducks and team of collies 

in the main ring but tells me he is cutting back on these demos next 

year to concentrate on the Sheepdog Trials which is his main interestô. 

Says Mo.  

Surrounded!!!  The aliens apologised  -  -  -  Darth Vader wasnôt 

available for a photo call- - -he was on a tea break! 

Thankyou to the Paws and Music organisers for donating the entry money for the Fun Day competi-
tions on Bank Holiday Monday. We appreciate your support and generosity. 
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Dog A.I.D. Workshop  
Moulton College, Wellingborough, Northamptonshire 12th and 13th September 

 
As soon as I received my first Dog A.I.D. Newsletter and found there was 
going to be a workshop, I jumped at the chance to be involved. My career 
goal is to become an Assistance Dog Trainer, I am always amazed by how 
much these dogs can make a difference to a humansô life with the dedica-
tion and love they give to their disabled owners.  
Lucy taking a rest 

 
The workshop was going to be a chance for me to get fully involved in 
training Assistance Dogs and I could not wait to get started. I arrived at 
Moulton College at 9.15am Saturday morning after driving down from 
Lincolnshire. I took my things to my room and then went to find every-
one else. I didnôt realise that I had actually arrived at the wrong gate. 
Luckily for me I bumped into Penny Laverick with ñThe Amos Teamò-  
Michelle and Victoria, who rescued me from despair and explained the 
set up to me. We all got chatting and I soon relaxed.                                        Victoria with Amos. 

I followed Penny and the team down to a different area of the college for the workshop, by this 
point I was very excited to meet everyone. When we got there we got a little shock....all the dogs 
seemed to have been replaced by small ponies...... Just joking, there was a Fallabella (American 
miniature Ponies) show going on in the stables next to the hall we were using. I think we all were 
tempted to ñborrowò one of these very sweet animals!! 
Once we arrived at the hall we went to get a hot drink and had a look at the stall that had been set 
up...I am dreadful at buying things when it comes to training and dogs!! After a short while every-
one started to arrive for the workshop and the dogs were slowly brought into the hall one by one to 
be introduced to the environment. It was fascinating listening to Sandra and Jayne regarding calm-
ing signals, I was already beginning to learn loads and I had only been there half an hour.  
Once the dogs had been introduced one by one, they were brought out in twos, using barriers, 
which was a great way to get dogs used to being around each other without any intimidation or 
stress.  

One dog Sandy got a little stressed when dogs were brought in but with 
the barriers, some yawning and calm handling she soon settled. 
With everyone settled we got started on the dayôs activities. I stayed with 
level one working on lead walking. Ros and her Boxer puppy were used at 
first for a demonstration, however she was more interested in chewing 
the lead as she was a little stressed. It was a 
lot for the dogs to take in and they were all 
doing well and were so calm. 

Sandy watching the proceedings.    

Genie arrived later in the morning so as part of the lead training we 
took each dog outside one at a time to introduce her to them. A few 
barks later and everyone was quite happy in each others company. The 
dogs had a lot of distractions outside as there were ponies and people 
walking around which was brilliant to help their distraction work.            What do I do now? says Meggie 

All the dogs seemed to do really well at dealing with all this. The weather was beautiful but a little 
uncomfortable for the dogs as it was beginning to get quite warm. At this point we broke for lunch.  
Lunch was a great opportunity to get chatting to everyone; I met Wolfie who is now a fully fledged 
Assistance Dog, and gosh does that dog have presence!! He is beautiful and the perfect example of 
what Dog A.I.D can do.  
After lunch we all came together to work on particular tasks which owners wanted to work on. I 
worked with Jess, a border collie and her owner on pulling doors open. Unfortunately Jess was quite 
stressed and nervous in this environment so we took her outside and we encouraged her to pull her 
ball on a rope which she did very well.  
 


